
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, AUGUST 9, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, August 9, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen Jon Betts,  Brent Smith, and Tommy Probst.
There were absent:  Alderman Robert Gardner and Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager;  and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderman Probst.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the special meeting of July 22, 2022, was approved with no changes.  The motion for approval of the minutes was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by all present.

The Mayor then announced that before opening the floor for public comments, he would like to add two items to the agenda.  The first item would be to add the accompanying beer and liquor license to the Vidalia Shell occupational license application; and the second item would be to add an Agenda Item No. 10  which would be Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution to award contract for drainage improvements to Camo Construction Company in the amount of $756,629.25.  He then stated that he would take those additions one at a time, and reminding the Board that it takes a unanimous vote to add items to the agenda, he asked for a motion to add the accompanying beer and liquor license for Vidalia Shell.  Alderman Probst made the requested motion which was seconded by Alderman Smith and unanimously carried by those present.  The Mayor then stated that the second item would be Item 10 which he had previously read.  The Mayor asked for that motion and Alderman Probst made the motion to add Agenda Item No. 10 which was seconded by Alderman Betts and unanimously carried by all present.

The Mayor then noted that those two items have been added to the agenda and he will now proceed with the meeting.

The Mayor then announced that it was time for public comment on current agenda items and asked if anyone in the audience had any questions or comments on current agenda items.  Noting that there were no comments, the Mayor declared that he would continue with the agenda.

Agenda Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for June, 2022.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through June 30, 2022.   She then reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   Mrs. Moak concluded by advising the Board which revenues are under budget and which are over budget at this time.  The Mayor then asked for questions or comments from the Board and,  being none, he told those present that he can’t thank Mrs. Moak and her staff enough for the work that they do for the Town preparing the annual budget.  He also wanted to recognize the Department heads and Supervisors who play an important part in the Town arriving at their annual budget.  He again thanked Mrs. Moak for her presentation.
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Harvinder Singh on behalf of VIDALIA SHELL, LLC, for “VIDALIA SHELL” with the accompanying beer and liquor license permit, at 800 Carter Street, change of ownership.  Mr. Singh spoke on behalf of the application.   There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval of the occupational license with accompanying beer and liquor permit by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present, the application with the accompanying beer and liquor license permit was approved.  The Mayor then noted that the second application on the agenda has been withdrawn.   The next application was by Bridget Milliken, O.D. for “MISS-LOU EYE CARE/MILLIKEN  PROPERTIES” at 202 Advocate Row.   There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval of the occupational license by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.   The final application was by Tom Terry Milliken for “MILLIKEN  FAMILY DENTISTRY/MILLIKEN PROPERTIES” at 202 Advocate Row.  There being no questions or comments, on motion for approval of the occupational license by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present, the application was approved.
 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of sign applications.  The first application was by Milliken Properties, LLC (Bridget and Tom Terry Milliken, II) for a monument sign at front of the building at 202 Advocate Row, as per attached application for “MISS-LOU EYE CARE and MILLIKEN FAMILY DENTISTRY”.  There being no questions or comments, upon motion for approval of the application by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by all present, the sign permit was granted.  The second application was by Shelby Cannon (HAIR HUT) for a sign on the front of the building at 3000 Carter Street as attached to the application, for “HAIR HUT”.  There being no comments or questions, on motion for approval of the sign application by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously approved by all present, the application was approved.  
 Agenda Item No. 4  was Board discussion and vote to partnership with Home with Heroes Foundation Wreaths Across America.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor called on Mr. Mark LaFrancis who made a presentation on the activities of the Home with Heroes Foundation Wreaths Across America.  He told those present of the Foundation’s purpose and activities, one of which is to put wreaths on the graves of military service men in the Miss-Lou area.  Mr. LaFrancis  also explained other services provided by the Foundation.   Following his presentation, the Mayor reminded the Board of the assistance they had given last year, which they had decided to do the same this year.  A motion was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith to contribute $1,000.00 to the Foundation to further their efforts to assist Veterans in the Miss-Lou area, which motion carried unanimously by those present.

Agenda  Item No. 5 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution to award a contract of roadway improvements to T. L. Construction, LLC, in the amount of $558,225.75.  Following announcing the agenda item, the Mayor explained to the Board that this was the only bid on the project and was opened previously and is for roadway improvements on Lee, Dotson, Dogwood, Dandridge, North Magnolia and Plum Streets.  The Mayor also talked some about future projects and, there being no further discussion, the Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Resolution to award the contract.  The motion to approve the Resolution to award the contract, as presented at the meeting, and as requested by the Mayor, was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by  all present.


Agenda Item No. 6 was Board discussion and vote on approval of an Intergovernmental Agreement between Town of Vidalia and Monterey Fire Department to convey the Monterey Fire Department a surplus fire truck.  The Mayor made preliminary remarks concerning the transfer of the fire truck and called on Assistant Fire Chief Doug Honeycutt  to further explain.  Assistant Fire Chief Honeycutt explained that the Town is in the process of acquiring a second newer fire truck to meet the Town’s needs and that at that point the truck they have will be surplus.  Although the truck is not in great condition, it does work and will satisfy the present requirements of the Monterey Fire Department and because of the fact that this will mean that the Town no longer will have to maintain the truck, keep insurance on the truck and be liable for the truck, he proposes that the Town transfer it to Monterey, as they request.  There being no comments or questions, the Mayor asked for a motion and a motion to enter into the proposed Intergovernmental Agreement was made by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by those present.


Agenda Item No. 7 was Board discussion and vote on approval for Vidalia Police Department hire:  Dale Sindle – Full Time School Resource Officer (SRO).  After a brief discussion, the Mayor asked for a motion and a motion to approve the new hire of Dale Sindle as a full time School Resource Officer  was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present.

Agenda Item No. 8  was Code Enforcement and Blighted Property updates.  After announcing the agenda item, the Mayor called on Mr. Frank Duson, the Town’s Code Enforcement Officer, who gave an update on the status of the blighted property situation as well as explaining his other various tasks.  He covered citations for grass that has not been cut properly; for abandoned cars; for property with excessive trash left in the yards; and such other matters.  He also gave an explanation of the rather lengthy time it takes to enforce a clearing of blighted property.


Agenda  Item No. 9 was Mayor updates on projects and upcoming events.  The Mayor then spoke on a number of issues – one of which involved the reapportionment issue.  The Mayor asked Mr. LaSyone to speak about that.  Mr. LaSyone reported that a specialist has been hired to prepare two or three suggested reapportionment plans at which time he will meet with the Board and engage in discussions with them about what the Board may choose to do.  The Mayor then reported that the most recent census shows that Vidalia was somewhere north of 4,000 people.  He then addressed the slough drainage project and reminded everyone that this is DOTD funded and so we are working on their schedule.  He next addressed several sewer projects – the water plant expansion – the relief water well – and the issue that the river has not been dredged in some time.  The Mayor then mentioned the upcoming Hydro meetings on the use of hydro funds; a car show to benefit the Upper Elementary; that American Cruise Line has a new ship to be christened on August 30; the balloon
race on October 14-16 and the usual events that will be over the levee; and the BBQ cook-off on the 28th and 29th of October, and the car show that weekend sponsored by the Vidalia Police Department “Back the Blue” at the RV park.  

Agenda  Item No. 10 was Board discussion and vote on approval of Resolution to award contract for drainage improvements to Camo Construction Company in the amount of $756.629.25.  The Mayor explained the drainage improvement program after which he asked for questions and comments, and there were none.  Thereupon he asked for a motion to approve the Resolution, as presented at the meeting, to award the contract for the improvements – Phase I Project.  He mentioned that the bids had been opened and read aloud on Thursday, July 21, 2022,  for the project and that there had been three (3) bidders.  Camo Construction was the low bidder and the Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Resolution as presented.  The motion to approve the Resolution as presented at the meeting to award the contract to Camo Construction Company, Inc.  in the amount of $756,629.25 was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present.
(A COPY OF RESOLUTION IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF).


Agenda Item No. 11 was adjournment.  There being no further business on the agenda, the Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn.  The motion to adjourn was made by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by those present.   The meeting was declared adjourned. 

__________________________________      ________________________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer


The following resolution was offered by Alderman Probst, seconded by Alderman Smith, the following Resolution was offered to wit:

RESOLUTION 


WHEREAS, the following Bids were opened and read aloud on Thursday, July 21, 2022, for the Town of Vidalia – Drainage Improvements – Phase I project.


BIDDER





AMOUNT

Camo Construction Company, Inc.


$756,629.25


Womack & Sons Construction Group, Inc.

  837,364.50

Mitchell Contracting, Inc.                                             972,870.00
THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the contract be awarded to Camo Construction

 Company, Inc., in the amount of $756,629.25. 


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Mayor is authorized to execute any and all contracts, estimates and change orders between the Town of Vidalia and the contractor.


This Resolution adopted this  9th day of August, 2022, with the vote recorded as follows:


YEAS:  Aldermen Betts,  Probst, and Smith.


NAYS:     NONE.

ABSENT:  Alderman Gardner and Alderwoman Rosa I.Demby.

And the Resolution was declared adopted on this 9th day of August, 2022.

     


_________________     ________________________________                 PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR

